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Memorandum

Department of Planning and Development

Planning Division

To:

Chair Beal and Members of the Portland Planning Board


From:

Sarah Hopkins, Development Review Services Manager

Date:

March 3, 2006

Re:
March 7, 2006 Planning Board Workshop

Morrill’s Crossing Mixed-Use Development

At the Planning Board’s request during the last Morrill’s Crossing workshop in January, staff has been working with the applicant to wrap up the traffic review and commence the review and discussion of the overall development site.  Since the last workshop, several meetings have been held with the applicant and various City staff including representatives from Fire, Public Works, Traffic, Parks and Recreation, Zoning, Legal, and our landscape and drainage peer reviews.  Based on our meetings and lists of comments and questions, the applicant has responded with a number of clarifications, explanations additional data and amended plans.

Aside from clarifications on plans and the submission of additional data by the applicant, there have been few changes of note since the last workshop.  Two amendments to the plans that the Planning Board will want to be aware of are:

1. An option has been presented to the Board to shift the access to the twelve rear apartments from the rear access road to an extension of Morrill Street.  This change provides a better connection between the apartments and surrounding neighborhood and also allows an opportunity for emergency access to the rear of the site.

2.
The boxing club has been reduced in size to a single-story consisting of 14,000 square feet.

This memo will be organized by topics and will list and discuss items and concerns raised during the review.

1. Landscape Review

Patrick Carroll of Carroll and Associates has worked as the City’s landscape peer review for this project.  Mr. Carroll reviewed the first set of plans dated July 2005 and produced a review memo dated January 27, 2006.  The applicant has since responded with amended landscape and layout plans.  Mr. Carroll reviewed the updated plans and has submitted an updated list of comments.  Issues related to the perimeter buffer and design have been resolved, for the most part, as well as interior planting plans.  Mr. Carroll’s latest memo does highlight the need to buffer various residential uses from headlight glare, the need to designate snow storage and the requirement of a construction buffer plan or phasing plan to protect neighbors during construction.  Mr. Carroll will also provide a review of the lighting plan prior to the next workshop.

The following landscape issues have been discussed:

Perimeter Buffer and Landscape

fencing

tree location and selection

entrance and streetscape treatment

views into the site from adjacent roadways

Interior Planting

tree preservation

species selection

planter design and dimension

maintenance and irrigation

phasing

pedestrian connections


Other Landscape Issues to be Resolved


Headlight glare

snow storage

phasing plan

lighting

2. Site Design/Drainage

Presently the site consists of parking areas, gravel pads, occupied and unoccupied buildings.  Currently, runoff travels to low areas and eventually, by surface flow or through culverts, is discharged to Milliken Brook, a tributary of Fall Brook.  

The development plan proposes to collect all stormwater in a closed pipe system and directed to a detention area to the rear of the site. The pond will outlet into Fall Brook and an important aspect of the plan, as requested by the DEP is the stabilization of the Milliken Brook bank.

The stormwater from the main retail and supermarket parking area will be collected by deep sump catch basins and directed to subsurface detention systems prior to being discharged into the closed pipe system.  Other drainage areas will also be collected in the deep sump catchbasins and directed into the piped system.  The Piped under drains will then direct the runoff to the detention basin on the far side of the recreation field.  An outlet in the detention basin will send runoff into the stabilized Milliken Brook.  

  The  Stephen Bushey of DeLuca Hoffman has provided the City with peer review services of the site layout, utility and drainage plans.  Mr. Bushey submitted a review memo in November of 2005 based on plans for July 2005. His comments were mostly technical in nature and requested information of utility locations and sizing, turning movements, and erosion control.  All of Mr. Bushey’s comments appear to have been responded to and resolved in the memo from VHB dated February 17, 2006.  

3. Infrastructure, Combined Sewer Overflow and Paper Streets

Public works is conducting the review of the off-site infrastructure in the vicinity of the development and its capacity to service the Morrill’s crossing development.  Review comments have just recently been developed so that the applicant has not yet had an opportunity to respond.

A summary of the status and concerns regarding the paper streets in the vicinity is listed below.

Princeton and Magnolia Streets

Both of these streets have been confirmed by Public Works as being “dedicated and unaccepted”.  

These streets also contain sanitary sewer servicing the area.  Public Works does not recommend any work be conducted to this sewer, however, would like to be assured that care will be taken in the construction to protect the sewers.

A culvert drains to the southerly side of the Princeton Street.  Stormwater will be collected by a stormwater system to the north of the Townhouses along the property line.  The stormwater from the City right of way would be draining through the proposed development’s stormwater system.  It may be appropriate to request a drainage easement through the site.

Morrill Street

Morrill Street is also dedicated and unaccepted from University Street to Milliken Brook.  It is not clear where Milliken Brook would have crossed the site prior to development of this site.   Public Works would like to retain a right of way across the site in Morrill Street’s current location, extending to the railroad property at the southern property line.  The right of way would not propose building locations and could provide for future access across the railroad property.

The developer is currently proposing a 24’ wide Morrill’s Street extension to the Townhouses Circle and rear apartments.  Since this road would become a City street to the site, the road should be constructed to the City’s minimum standard and be 28’ wide.  A hammerhead turn around also needs to be constructed at the end of the City street.

Stormwater Contribution

In 1993, the City of Portland entered in to a consent agreement with the Maine Department of Environmental Agency due to its combined sewer overflows.  This agreement obligates the City to complete a series of sewer separation projects in three watersheds, Fall Brook, Capisic Brook and the Fore River.  In 1997, the City began work on these projects and is expected to spend nearly 100 million dollars by 2012.

As part of the City’s consent agreement with the DEP in 1993, a required separation project involves the reestablishment and the widening of Fall Brook to remove the Mona/Bernard neighborhoods from the 100-year flood plain.  In order to do so, the City must acquire drainage easements from property owners to along Fall Brook upstream and downstream entrance into Fall Brook.  The acquisition process is ongoing.

Public Works recommends a $100,000 contribution be made towards the acquisition of downstream stormdrain easements along Fall Brook. This contribution was required as part of the conditional rezoning approval.

4. Fire Safety

Both Lt. McDougal (since retired) and Cpt. Cass of the Fire Department have reviewed the site plans and proposed layout for emergency access and safety.  Of particular concern was the proposed access to the rear of the site. The Fire Department requested improved emergency access to the apartments, recreation field, boxing club and rear of supermarket.  Locations of hydrants and the requirement of sprinklers in all buildings were also raised.

The applicant has offered options for consideration, namely to provide direct access to the rear apartments from Morrill Street.  The extension of Morrill Street also provides for improved emergency access to the recreational field, loading area and boxing club.

5.
Parking Demand/Supply

John Peverada, Parking Manager, has reviewed the plans and conditional rezoning requirements. He requested additional information on the breakdown of parking demand and supply for the various uses, as well as the scenario for parking during weekends in December—the busiest time of year. Mr. Peverada inquired about the potential need for an off-site shuttle during busy times and the intended responsibilities of the proposed Rideshare Coordinator.

The applicant responded with a clear breakdown of the various uses and the supplied parking for each.  Demand/supply charts and graphics were provided illustrating the use of parking field by which users during various peak and non-peak times.  Attached to the applicant’s February 2, 2006 response to comments are excerpts from the ITE parking demand/generation charts.

As indicated in the applicant’s response, the peak time for the shopping center will be on Saturdays and Sundays during December.  During those busy times, the applicant proposes to have the retail employees park in designated areas away from the main parking field. According to the applicant, this arrangement should negate the need for an off-site shuttle.  
Due to the nature of anticipated multiple trips associated with the mixed use development, the applicant is applying  a shared parking credit.  At the request of John Peverada and the City’s Traffic Engineer, the applicant has submitted a Shared Parking Manual published by the Urban Land Institute.  

6. Traffic Study Updates

There have been several meetings between the applicant and City Traffic Engineer, Tom Errico, to work through the traffic study scope and methodology.   Public Works has been involved in discussions related to the right-of-way dimensions and overall extent of the Morrill’s Corner improvements.  The Maine Department of Transportation has also been involved in the review.

Issues and questions raised to date include but are not limited to:

Traffic scope and methodology

Current volume counts and peak hour counts

Read/Adelaide Street improvements

Bike and pedestrian deficiencies

Railroad schedules and queue impacts

Intersection safety

Trip generation data specific to Stop and Shop

Traffic Demand Management

Potential for a median in Allen Avenue at driveway

Paul White Tile driveway improvements

Bus turnaround

Signal warrants at Forest Avenue and Newton Street

Crosswalk materials and locations

Turning movements for driveways, circle

Wayfinding 

Lane merges on Forest and Allen

Loss of parking on Forest 

Lane storage and queuing

Circle design

Bike lanes vs. shoulders dimensions and locations

Crosswalks in the public right of way

Allen Ave. apartments driveway relocation

SimTraffic modeling vs. Synchro

With a very thorough review by Mr. Errico and an equally thorough set of responses by the applicant, most items and concerns have been resolved. As of this writing, the applicant and Mr. Errico are meeting to continue their work prior to the workshop.  Due to items requested recently by Mr. Errico, the SimTraffic presentation will not be made on Tuesday.

7. Noise

The applicant has submitted a noise study for  the project (See Attachment 7A.) The City sent out the study for a peer review (See Attachment 7B.)   The peer review raises the five main issues.

1.
Sound level data is needed for supermarket mechanicals and associated uses.

2. The Maine DEP Site Location of Development will include a noise assessment in addition to the review under site plan and subdivision. 

3. Concern has been raised by the peer reviewer that the loading  dock activity may exceed the B-2 noise limits.

4. Additional data will be needed regarding the loading dock area to determine the anticipated noise impacts.

5. Additional noise mitigation measures may be necessary to protect the adjacent residential uses.

The applicant has not had an opportunity to respond to the Peer Review comments. We anticipate a meeting next week to study the issues.  We will report back to the Board at the next workshop.

8. Boxing Club

The applicant has reduced the size of the boxing club to the original single-story 14,000 sq ft total area.

9. Recreation Field

The applicant has been working with the Parks and Recreation Department to design the multi-purpose field to the rear of the site. The drainage and irrigation of the field has been designed to the City’s specifications.  Further refinement will be needed on the mechanism to transfer back rights or ownership to the City for the operation and maintenance of the field.  

10. Outstanding Items

Lighting
A lighting plan and waiver request has been submitted by the applicant but not yet been reviewed by staff.

Housing Replacement 

An application for housing replacement has been submitted by the applicant and is currently under review by staff.

PRUD/Multiplex Standards

An analysis of how the townhomes and apartments meet the zoning and site plan standards will be forwarded to the Board.

DEP Site Location

The applicant will apply for a Site Location of Development permit.  The City has been in contact with the DEP on the applications of the new Chapter 500 stormwater rules for the project.  As noted earlier, noise impacts will also be reviewed by the DEP, as well as by the City.

Drainage/snow plow/access easements 

Easements will be necessary for the pathways, drainage infrastructure and snow plow turnarounds.

Noise 
The applicant’s noise engineer and City’s peer reviewer will meet next week and work towards a resolution of the issues raised.

Attachments

Site Plan

1a.
Landscape Peer Review dated 1-25-06

1b.
VHB response dated 2-17-06

1c.
Landscape Peer Review dated 3-1-06

2.
VHB response to Site Plan Peer Review dated 2-17-06

3.
VHB response to Tom Errico Site Plan comments dated 2-17-06

4a.
VHB response to Traffic Study comments dated 2-6-06

4b.
VHB response to Traffic Study comments dated 2-26-06

4c.
VHB response to Traffic Study comments dated 2-27-06

5.
VHB response to Parking Demand comments dated 2-7-06

6.
VHB response to Fire and Parking comments dated 2-24-06

7a.
Sound Level Impact Assessment Report dated 1-12-06

7b.
RSE Noise Peer Review Report dated 3-2-06

8.
VHB Waiver Requests dated 2-17-06

9.
Letter from Natalie Burns regarding Housing Replacement dated 12-16-05

10.
Public Works Engineering memorandum dated 3-1-06

11.
Correspondence from Neighbors
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